DIFC COURTS’ USERS’ COMMITTEE 
MEETING MINUTES 

29 April 2010 at 2pm
DFSA Board Room

Attendees:
Emmanual Givanakis, DFSA (delegate for Errol Hoopman)
Sapna Jhangiani, Clyde & Co (delegate for Alec Emmerson)
Adrian Chadwick, Hadef & Partners (delegate for Richard Briggs)
Graham Lovett, Clifford Chance
Camille Paldi (delegate for Ali Al Hashimi, Global Advocates 
Preeti Tolani, Nasdaq Dubai
Mark Hoyle, Al Tamimi & Company

James Delkousis, DLA Piper 

Mark Beer, Registrar (non voting member)
Amna Alowais, Deputy Registrar (non voting member)

Apologies:

Issa Baddour, DIFC Authority

Guest:
Ghada Audi, Manager Judicial Support & Communications, DIFC Courts

1. Welcome by Chairman:

Mark Beer chaired the meeting and welcomed Preeti Tolani representing Nasdaq Dubai.
2.
Approval of Minutes and matters arising:
The Minutes of the CUC meeting on 9 February 2010 were approved.

3.
Court Activities – Registrar update:

The Registrar gave an update on the Courts’ activities as follows:
· The DIFC Courts recently won Ideas Arabia 2010: Idea of the Year for Customer Service for the Code of Professional Conduct.
· Signing of MoU with Ministry of Justice being a significant milestone for the DIFC Courts. 
· Justice Tan Sri SN met with the President of the DIFC and handed over the DIFC Courts’ 2009 Annual Review. The President’s two key messages to the DIFC Courts were to focus on independence and efficiency.

· Signing of MoU with Dubai Judicial Institute on 20 April 2010.  In conjunction with the Dubai Judicial Institute, after Ramadan, a training session will be held for all lawyers in the UAE on how to conduct proceedings in the DIFC Courts.
· SCT jurisdictional expansion. Gone for public consultation which will close on 18 May 2010.

· Judge Graham Jones visited the DIFC Courts on 6 and 7 April 2010 and gave a lecture on case management to practitioners. He also provided training in case management within the DIFC Courts.
· Visit by University of Ajman law faculty.
· Shamlan Al Sawalehi joined the DIFC Courts in April as a Judicial Officer. He will undertake training under the leadership of H.E. Justice Omar Al Muhairi and H.E. Justice Ali Al Madhani. Over time Shamlan will start to handle Small Claims Tribunal cases, will deal with Enforcement claims and, it is hoped, eventually will become a Judge of the DIFC Courts.

· The CUC Charter has been updated and is now available on the website.

· The Irish Ambassador visited the DIFC Courts in March. In particular, he was interested to understand the procedures of the DIFC Courts, on how the DIFC Courts have set up a common law Court with specialised overseas Judges.

· The Jordanian Minister of Justice visited the DIFC Courts in March.  The Minister suggested that the DIFC Courts were a model for judicial reform. He was interested to understand how the DIFC Courts operated. A delegation including the Chief Justice will visit the Jordanian Minister of Justice in Amman on 19 and 20 May. 
· The DIFC Courts hosted a delegation from ESCA and the DFSA.

· The Registrar advised that, based on the CUC’s feedback regarding the Courts’ KPI’s, the DIFC Courts were hoping to sign a MoU with the Ras Al Khaimah Courts and were planning a trip to the RAK Courts in May.

Caseload:

· Court of First Instance:   13 CFI cases filed so far in 2010. 

· Court of Appeal: No cases filed so far in 2010

· SCT:  47 SCT cases filed so far this year. 

· Enforcement:  14 cases filed so far this year. General discussion about enforcing of DIFC Courts’ Judgments. CUC members felt that the Dubai Courts have a very well established mechanism for enforcement throughout the UAE and had concerns whether DIFC Courts’ Judgments were recognised to the same extent. Discussed that Shamlan would spend time with Dubai Courts’ execution section and would develop clear guidelines for enforcement of DIFC Courts’ orders and judgments outside Dubai (including internationally). Also discussed that Ghada Audi to develop outreach to the legal community regarding successful enforcements of DIFC Courts orders and judgments.
· Court Reporting:  The Registrar advised that the DIFC Courts would like to engage the services of a Court reporter in order to develop case reports. Initial investigations had identified a Court reporter from New Zealand. However, due to work commitments, he had been unable to take on the engagement. Meetings have taken place with Thomson Reuters. It would appear that Thomson Reuters can produce case reports, as well as the publication of the DIFC Courts’ laws, rules, practice directions etc. That initiative is being progressed by Ghada Audi. 
· Judicial Studies Board: H.E. Justice Omar Al Muhairi, H.E. Justice Ali Al Madhani and Shamlan Al Sawalehi will visit the UK in June and sit with UK Judges on the UK Judiciaries Judicial Studies Programme. H.E. Justice Omar Al Muhairi and Shamlan Al Sawalehi will also undertake a knowledge transfer/fact finding trip to Singapore in October.

· Annual Report: The Annual Report has been well received by all who have seen it so far. 
· The Registrar reported that he has been meeting with law firms one on one. The idea was to see how the Courts were performing, what could we do better. So far the feedback has been positive and the Courts are doing well. 
· Code of Professional Conduct:  One question raised by practitioners was “Does the Code apply at all times to a practitioner who is registered with the DIFC Courts?  i.e. even in their dealings in the Dubai Courts. General discussion took place and it was felt that practitioners should not be bound by the DIFC Courts’ Code of Conduct in matters outside of the DIFC Courts. 

· Interns:  The Courts have received a number of requests from overseas interns to work at the DIFC Courts. Our first intern, from the USA, will work from May to August. A second intern, also from the USA, will work with us from August to September.
· Amna Alowais gave a demonstration of webCMS to the Committee members which was well received and advised that the DIFC Courts hoped to launch webCMS shortly. DIFC Courts cases will be on the electronic case management system.

Other Matters:

The Registrar thanked the Committee members for their continuing support and advice.

Next meeting:

The next meeting will be 29 July 2010

Meeting closed 3.30pm
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